

# Africa Spectrum

Hagberg, Sten / Körling, Gabriella (2012),

Socio-political Turmoil in Mali: The Public Debate Following the *Coup d'État* on 22 March 2012, in: *Africa Spectrum*, 47, 2-3, 111-125.

ISSN: 1868-6869 (online), ISSN: 0002-0397 (print)

The online version of this and the other articles can be found at:

<www.africa-spectrum.org>

#### Published by

GIGA German Institute of Global and Area Studies, Institute of African Affairs in co-operation with the Dag Hammarskjöld Foundation Uppsala and Hamburg University Press.

Africa Spectrum is an Open Access publication.

It may be read, copied and distributed free of charge according to the conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution-No Derivative Works 3.0 License.

To subscribe to the print edition: <iaa@giga-hamburg.de>
For an e-mail alert please register at: <www.africa-spectrum.org>

Africa Spectrum is part of the GIGA Journal Family which includes: Africa Spectrum • Journal of Current Chinese Affairs • Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs • Journal of Politics in Latin America • <www.giga-journal-family.org>







## Socio-political Turmoil in Mali: The Public Debate Following the Coup d'État on 22 March 2012

Sten Hagberg and Gabriella Körling

Abstract: During the night between 21 and 22 March 2012, a group of young military officers overthrew Mali's president, Amadou Toumani Touré. The group justified the coup by citing the inability of the regime to both deal with the crisis in the North and provide the army with the appropriate material and manpower to defend the national territory. The coup plunged Mali into violence, and caused a de facto partition of the country. The socio-political turmoil pitting different political and armed factions against each other has continued unabated and has been accompanied by intense mass media debates. In this report we focus on the Malian public debate. By looking at the political class, the international community, and the partition of the country, we analyse representations and stereotypes prevailing in this debate.

■ Manuscript received 13 August 2012; accepted 18 September 2012

Keywords: Mali, political systems, domestic political conflicts, Tuareg

Sten Hagberg is a professor of Cultural Anthropology in the Department of Cultural Anthropology and Ethnology at Uppsala University, Sweden. His current research interests include democracy, decentralization, development and the politics of belonging in Burkina Faso, and more recently in Mali. Relevant publications include Between Peace and Justice: Dispute Settlement between Karaboro Agriculturalists and Fulbe Agro-pastoralists in Burkina Faso (1998) and the Special Issue of APAD Bulletin, Inventing and Mobilising the Local (2010). He is the president of the Euro-African Association for the Anthropology of Social Change and Development (APAD).

**Gabriella Körling** is a researcher of Cultural Anthropology in the Department of Cultural Anthropology and Ethnology at Uppsala University, Sweden. Her research interests concern the state, urban anthropology and decentralization in Niger, and more recently in Mali. Her Ph.D. dissertation is entitled *In Search of the State: An Ethnography of Public Service Provision in Urban Niger* (2011). She is a board member of the Euro-African Association for the Anthropology of Social Change and Development (APAD) and of the Anthropological Association of Sweden (SANT).

On the night of 21 March 2012, a group of young, low-ranking military officers from the military camp in Kati, a garrison town located 15 kilometres from Bamako, overthrew Mali's democratically elected president, Amadou Toumani Touré (nicknamed "ATT"). The mutiny was sparked by a meeting the officers had held with the minister of defence in the Kati military camp on the subject of the rebellion in northern Mali. During this gathering, the soldiers demanded more resources to fight in the North, but the meeting ended abruptly when the frustration and anger of the soldiers boiled over; the minister and his collaborators were subsequently escorted out of the camp (Jeune Afrique 2012). Later the same day, soldiers from Kati made their way to Bamako. They succeeded in overtaking the headquarters of Malian national television and later the presidential palace. The president, however, managed to escape unharmed. In the early hours of 22 March, the coup d'état was announced on Malian national television. The group, led by the hitherto relatively unknown Captain Amadou Haya Sanogo, proclaimed the creation of the National Committee for the Re-establishment of Democracy and the Restoration of the State (Comité national pour le redressement de la démocratie et la restauration de l'État, CNRDRE). Sanogo justified the coup by referencing the inability of the regime to deal with the crisis in the North and to provide the army with the manpower and equipment necessary to defend the national territory. The CNRDRE also pointed to the climate of uncertainty surrounding the upcoming presidential elections (in April 2012) and the incapacity of the government to fight terrorism. The army had undertaken its responsibility, the CNRDRE held, to put an end to the incompetent and repudiated regime of Amadou Toumani Touré. The coup plunged Mali into a downward spiral of violence, and led to a de facto partition of the country. In the following months, the socio-political turmoil pitting different political and armed factions against each other has continued unabated and has been accompanied by intense mass media debates.

This report scrutinizes the crisis, paying particular attention to the public debate played out in media reporting and public declarations. The material derives mainly from newspaper articles – the majority of which we have found online – as opposed to other media outlets such as radio or television. By looking at how the Malian "political class", the international community, and the de facto partition of the country are discussed in the public debate,

<sup>1</sup> We are deeply grateful to Katja Werthmann and Hugh Beach for their valuable comments on earlier drafts of the report as well as to the participants of the NAI-KAIPTC workshop "Exploring the Post-Gaddafi Repercussions in the Sahel" in Accra, 28–29 June 2012. The research on which the report is based was generously funded by the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida). All translations from French to English are ours.

we elicit the prevailing representations and stereotypes in this political turmoil. However, we also need to put the current political crisis into a historical context, as this will help us to articulate both longstanding conflicts that are being aggravated by the outright takeover of the North by Tuareg and Islamist movements and the heated party politics in Bamako. The report is divided into two parts: First, we contextualize the crisis in light of recent political history, notably ATT's politics of consensus, and the complex relations between Tuaregs and the central state. Second, we highlight the key issues in the national mass media, notably the polarized political life in Bamako, the discourses on the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS; in French: CEDEAO) and the international community, and the representations of the Mouvement National de Libération de l'Azawad (MNLA).

#### Contexts of the Crisis

Over the last twenty years, Mali has been depicted as a democratic success story in Africa, and to many, the rapid unravelling of stability following the *coup d'état* on 22 March 2012 came as a surprise. In this section, we seek to contextualize the crisis in light of both Bamako politics and the Tuareg question.

#### Democratization and the Politics of Consensus

For twenty years – through the terms of Alpha Oumar Konaré (1992–2002) and "the democratic hero", Amadou Toumani Touré (2002–2012) – Mali has experienced a multiparty democracy that has been regarded as a positive African example. Following popular protests, a group of army officers led by Lieutenant Colonel Amadou Toumani Touré (ATT) overthrew President Moussa Traoré's military regime on 26 March 1991. ATT then led a one-year peaceful transition to multiparty elections. The fact that ATT followed his initial commitment to hand over transitional power to the elected president Konaré in 1992 was admired at the time and earned him the appellation "soldier of democracy". President Konaré was elected once in 1992 and then again in 1997, and in 2002 he resigned, in accordance with the two-term limit specified in the constitution. During the Konaré governments, important steps were taken to root democracy in local constituencies through decentralization (Fay, Koné and Quiminal 2006; Hagberg 2010; Kassibo 1997).

ATT declared his return to politics by launching his campaign for the presidency in 2002. He won the elections, defeating Soumaila Cissé of the

Alliance pour la Démocratie au Mali (ADEMA, the party of former president Konaré) in the second round. ATT had not aligned himself with a specific political party or coalition of parties, instead presenting himself as an "independent candidate" with the support of a large number of associations and civil society organizations united under the Mouvement Citoyen.<sup>2</sup> Following ATT, many others presented themselves as "independent candidates" and stood in legislative and municipal elections, and they contributed to the grounding of democracy in persons rather than in parties. Yet these candidates did not fare very well in these elections, and the largest political parties maintained their influence (Baudais and Chauzal 2006: 68).<sup>3</sup> ATT's rule from 2002 on was marked by "an exceptional consensual political environment" in which all political parties were asked to take part in "the management of state affairs" (Camara 2011: 79). Members of different political groupings were appointed ministers alongside senior officials not affiliated with political parties. Baudais and Chauzal (2006: 72) note that the politics of consensus was made possible by ATT's personality and reputation, and was legitimized with reference to Malian history, notably the legendary thir-

teenth-century emperor, Sunjata Keita. It was also a strategy for exercising power that served both ATT and the political elite who had been sidelined during previous regimes (Baudais and Chauzal 2006: 76-77). ATT's running as an independent, advocating national consensus and criticizing partisanship also represented ways of managing the opposition (Bleck and van de Walle 2011: 1130). The politics of consensus resulted in a "total absence of

By the time the 2007 elections came round, cracks had begun to show in the consensus government (Camara 2011: 80) as two loosely constituted alliances<sup>4</sup> stood against one another (Baudais and Sborgi 2008: 771). ATT defeated Speaker of the National Assembly Ibrahim Boubacar Keïta and his Rassemblement pour le Mali (RPM). While deemed free and fair by international observers, the election was contested by Keïta and some other candi-

opposition on the national political scene" (Camara 2011: 79).

<sup>2</sup> ATT's Mouvement Citoyen was an umbrella organization; in 2010, it was transformed into the Parti pour le Développement Économique et la Solidarité (PDES).

<sup>3</sup> In the 2002 elections, only 6 of 147 MPs were independent candidates (Baudais and Chauzal 2006: 68).

<sup>4</sup> The Alliance pour la Démocratie et le Progrès (ADP) is made up of 43 political parties (including ADEMA) and civil society associations that supported ATT. The Front Pour la Démocratie et la République is made up of 16 parties, some of which were represented in the consensus government, including by four presidential candidates (Baudais and Sborgi 2008: 771).

dates. The voter turnout was remarkably low, with only some 36 per cent of registered voters actually voting.<sup>5</sup>

Hence, while being presented and recognized as a successful democratic example, political debate in Mali has been constrained by the lack of both political alternatives and opposition politics. The politics of consensus is one context in which the current crisis must be understood. Van de Walle suggests that the government lacked accountability due to "abuses of power" that undermined support for the democratic order and led to widespread dissatisfaction: "Public opinion thus seemed favourable to democracy but not to its performance in Mali in the last decade" (van de Walle 2012: 11). The 2012 elections nevertheless looked to be particularly open with some twenty candidates and no given favourite, but with four clear leaders: Soumaïla Cissé, Ibrahim Boubacar Keïta, Modibo Sidibé and Dioncounda Traoré (*Think Africa Press* 2012).

#### The Tuareg Question

Another context of the current crisis revolves around the relations between Tuaregs – populations of Berber origin regrouped under the ethnic label Tuareg or Kel Tamacheq – and the central state. Tuaregs have felt marginalized and mistreated by the Malian state, and this has led to several rebellions. The French colonial administration sought to maintain military order and to tax the peoples living in the Sahara, and few investments were made in education and economic development (Bourgeot 1995: 339; Poulton and Youssouf 1998: 12). The marginalization of the North was reinforced after independence. In 1963, a small-scale rebellion broke out in response to the government's modernization policies, which were basically to sedentarize and educate the nomads (Lecocq 2004: 89). The rebellion was brutally suppressed.

The Tuaregs and other northern peoples were severely hit by long periods of drought in the 1970s and 1980s, leading to an increased number of people leaving the region. In the mid-1980s many young men migrated to the Maghreb or to other West African countries in search of employment (Lecocq 2004: 95). In Libya, a significant number also received military training. Yet with the economic hardships of the late 1980s, many were forced to return home. Some of those who returned to Mali initiated the Tuareg rebellions of 1990 (Poulton and Youssouf 1998). These rebellions kicked off with a series of attacks led by the Mouvement Populaire pour la Libération de l'Azaouad (MPLA); these attacks killed many people, including

<sup>5</sup> According to African Elections Database, online: http://africanelections.tripod.com/ml.html#2007\_Presidential\_Election (25 June 2012).

staff of the Malian army, in an attempt to liberate Tuareg prisoners. President Moussa Traoré declared a state of emergency in the North, and the army retaliated with indiscriminate killings of local people and rebels alike, leading to further violence and civil unrest for many years until a formal peace agreement was signed in 1996.

The decentralization reform, which transferred more decision-making to local constituencies and was strongly endorsed by Konaré, was an attempt to placate Tuaregs with promises of greater autonomy and served to "co-opt" the "Tuareg threat" (Seely 2001: 505; see also Hetland 2007). A wide-reaching programme of integrating Tuaregs, including the integration of former rebels into the Malian army, was launched in the mid-1990s. However, a new rebellion broke out in 2007 (lasting until 2009) in response to the non-fulfilment of promises made in the peace agreement, further fuelled by the dissatisfaction of Tuareg soldiers integrated into the army (ICG 2012: 3) Development programmes in the North were initiated. Yet the few investments actually made were in the end mainly devoted to the cooptation of northern elites (van de Walle 2012: 15). The most recent Special Programme for Peace, Security and Development in Northern Mali (Programme spécial pour la paix, la sécurité et le développement du Nord Mali, PSPSDN) was met with suspicion following the failure of previous programmes (Lecocq and Belalimat 2012). The PSPSDN was widely criticized for its vertical approach and for its failure to involve communities in the North (ICG 2012: 7). Security was given a more preponderant role than development and in practice the former was reduced to an unwanted and unpopular increased military presence in the North (ICG 2012: 7).

An attack on military installations in the town of Menaka on 17 January 2012 led by the MNLA marked the start of the most recent Tuareg uprising. The MNLA denounced the situation in the North, particularly what it saw as the breaking of peace accords, and expressed demands for self-determination. Many observers link the recent Tuareg uprisings to the uprising in Libya, which precipitated the NATO-led invasion of that country and the fall and subsequent killing of its leader, General Qaddafi, in October 2011. This led to the return of mercenaries and members of Qaddafi's regular army, and to the unhindered circulation of arms strengthening the ranks and firepower of Tuareg fighters (Africa Report 2012). The intensification of the war on terror in the Sahel (Gutelius 2007) and the presence of Al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM) in northern Mali (Krech 2011) also seem to have favoured unrest. AQIM's main tasks are, apparently, smuggling and kidnapping (Krech 2011), and prior to 2012 Tuareg leaders criticized the Malian government for not dealing with the problem posed by the presence of AOIM. Today, however, AOIM is one of the key players in the current conflict. A third movement in the conflict, Ansar Dine, is closely related to the Tuareg political movement but seeks to establish northern Mali as an Islamic state (Peterson 2012). Ansar Dine is led by the former Tuareg rebel leader Iyad ag Ghaly, who purportedly was sidestepped in the formation of the MNLA. Ansar Dine is a Tuareg-led, but Islamist, movement, in contrast to the MNLA, which is more ethno-political and ideologically motivated.<sup>6</sup>

In February 2012 the MNLA won a series of victories against the Malian army. And in the power vacuum created by the *coup d'état*, the MNLA, joined by Ansar Dine and AQIM, quickly advanced and took control of Kidal, Gao and Timbuktu. On 6 April 2012 the MNLA declared the independence of the Republic of Azawad, making up approximately two-thirds of Malian territory. This represented an unprecedented victory, and although the proclamation was not recognized by the international community it did establish a de facto partition of the country.

### Public Debate in the Wake of the Coup d'État

Let us now turn to key issues in the national mass media, paying particular attention to Bamako's political life; discourses on ECOWAS and the international community; and media representations of the MNLA.

#### Polarized Positions and Popular Protests

The coup was unanimously condemned by the international community; the African Union and ECOWAS called for an immediate return to constitutional rule. Multilateral and bilateral donors rapidly decided to suspend all development cooperation with Mali. Many Malian political parties were quick to condemn the coup. Yet one could soon distinguish two radically different readings of the situation of Bamako's political class – a term used in Mali to depict political actors in leadership roles. The first reading was the one made by political parties,<sup>7</sup> trade unions and associations opposing the coup, which came together in the Front Uni pour la Sauvegarde de la Démocratie et de la République (FDR). The FDR called for Captain Sanogo to hand back power as the first step to defending the 1992 constitution, ensuring the re-establishment of peace and security in northern Mali, and organizing free and transparent elections. The second reading was advocated by other organizations and political parties (most notably the leftist party of Oumar Mariko, Solidarité Africaine pour le Développement et l'Indépend-

<sup>6</sup> See MNLA's website: <www.mnlamov.net/>.

<sup>7</sup> It should be noted that most of the biggest political parties condemned the coup.

ance – SADI), which together formed the "Popular Movement of 22 March 2012" (MP-22) to support the coup "politically accompanying" the CNRDRE junta in their efforts to "re-establish democracy". The MP-22 declared the coup a "welcome start to ridding Mali and its democracy from the gangrene of capitulating generals and a corrupt political elite that has led the country into bankruptcy and towards partition" (MP-22 2012). Other movements, such as the Coordination des Organisations Patriotiques du Mali (COPAM), also supported the coup. When the curfew imposed after 22 March was lifted, demonstrations were held both in support of and in protest against the coup, at one point leading to clashes between the two sides (*L'Indicateur du Renouveau* 2012).

The division between the FDR and the MP-22 (and COPAM) was reflected in the national press. In reproachful editorials, the coup was seen as a serious setback for democracy. Le Républicain remarked that the coup showed that a twenty-year-long project of democracy can crumble in only two hours (Le Républicain 2012a). L'Indépendant regrets the circumstances of the end of ATT's regime, stating that instead of presidential elections and the transfer of power to a democratically elected successor, Mali's economy, the democratic acquisitions it has made over the past twenty years, and its reputation are all threatened (L'Indépendant 2012a).

However, as noted by van de Walle (2012: 12), the junta played on a longstanding "popular discontent regarding the political class". Captain Sanogo justified the coup by referencing not only the poor conditions of the army and military forces but also putschists' anger over the high living costs citizens were faced with, along with the problems with schooling, health care, corruption and illegality that had been allowed to take root. This seemed to strike a chord with sections of the public. Info Matin notes that the coup revealed the true sentiments of the Malian people, as there was a wave of popular relief after ATT's regime fell (Info Matin 2012a). ATT's regime was criticized not only for its poor management of the conflict in the North and for allowing armed men to enter Malian territory, but also for sanctioning laxity, impunity, corruption and favouritism in the state administration. In addition, Info Matin continues, the political class and civil society, which are busy positioning themselves for or against the coup have become as discredited as ATT. The political class has also come under fire in the press outlets that positioned themselves against the coup d'état. Le Républicain underlines that the political transition underway should be taken as an opportunity to take stock of the strengths and weaknesses of democracy and to "rehabilitate" politics. Political forces have to regain lost ground by uniting and by weeding out the corrupt and mediocre among them, because

the events of 22 March 2012 showed that no democracy can survive mediocrity and distraction (*Le Républicain* 2012b).

#### **ECOWAS** and the International Community

ECOWAS has been a main actor in spearheading the mediation of the political crisis in Bamako, but its involvement has been marked by ups and downs. Following the (first) ultimatum – which was issued on 27 March 2012 and which obliged Captain Sanogo and the CNRDRE to retreat and to hand over power to a civilian-led government along with threatening political and economic sanctions – ECOWAS has maintained the pressure on Captain Sanogo to step aside. The junta's national convention on 5 April was boycotted by the FDR camp, but on 6 April 2012, Captain Sanogo and the CNRDRE and ECOWAS signed a framework agreement for the return to civilian rule under the mediation of the president of Burkina Faso, Blaise Compaoré. Diouncounda Traoré, speaker of the National Assembly (and a presidential candidate), was installed as interim president, and Cheikh Modibo Diarra (another presidential candidate) was appointed prime minister to lead the formation of an interim government.

The political transition has been marked by tension and by the frequent resurfacing of conflicts and disagreements. The new government was announced on 25 April 2012, but the FDR claimed that their movement had not been consulted and that they were poorly represented. MP-22 claimed that the members of the government were too closely connected to international leaders and organizations and had spent too much time abroad, making them ill-informed about realities in Mali (*Le Républicain* 2012f). These positions weakened the interim president and the interim prime minister. And although a transitional government was in place, Sanogo seemed to remain the "real" head of state.

With the reluctance of Captain Sanogo to relinquish power, the position of ECOWAS hardened. At a meeting of ECOWAS on 26 April 2012 in Abidjan, the CNRDRE, seen as actively hindering an effective transition, was denounced. It was decided that the transitional government would remain in power for 12 months in order for elections to be held. In response, Captain Sanogo accused ECOWAS of breaking the framework agreement of 6 April by taking decisions unilaterally, the CNRDRE wanting to maintain the 40-day period as defined by the constitution. However, in the end Captain Sanogo accepted Diouncounda Traoré's remaining president of the transitional government until elections could be organized. This announcement followed the outbreak of violence between factions of the army that

led to several deaths and arrests.<sup>8</sup> At this point, the National Assembly had promulgated a law guaranteeing amnesty to the junta, and Captain Sanogo was also promised the status of ex-head of state, allowing him the benefits associated with this status (RFI 19 May 2012). However, this promise was later withdrawn. In July ECOWAS, dissatisfied with the political developments in Bamako, called for the creation of a government of national unity (ICG 2012).

In Mali, the involvement of ECOWAS has met with criticism. Protests have been staged in Bamako, including the media-reported protests at the airport that prevented the ECOWAS mediators from landing there a couple of days after the coup. The most worrying incident took place the day after the announcement that Diouncounda Traoré would remain interim president. A protest march towards the presidential palace got out of hand and Traoré was beaten up by protesters. Traoré was later evacuated to Paris. The attack caused a national and international outcry.

Critics of ECOWAS in Malian media put forth an argument about national sovereignty, emphasizing that leaders should not be imposed on Mali from the outside and that the country should not be reprimanded by a club of "badly elected presidents" (*L'Inter de Bamako* 2012). For many in the leftist and anti-globalization movements, ECOWAS is simply running errands for the international community. Leading Malian public figures signed a statement (*Le Mali: Chronique d'une récolonisation programmée*) declaring that the country is on the road to "recolonization", fuelled by energy, security, migration and ideological concerns in what they called a "global war" (*Afrik.com* 2012). The statement deplores the sanctions imposed by ECOWAS and dismisses the idea that Mali has been an exemplary democracy. Others support ECOWAS for its contribution to the re-establishment of democracy by putting pressure on the CNRDRE and for its willingness to send military support (*L'Indépendant* 2012b).

This was a factional fight within the Malian army. "Red berets" (presidential guards loyal to ATT) attempted to take control of the national television station. After deadly clashes, however, the "green berets" (on the side of the CNRDRE) managed to suppress the red berets. *Le Combat* indicates that the rivalry between green berets and red berets is nothing new. When in 1991 ATT overthrew Moussa Traoré, he was leading a commando of parachutists (red berets) that later became the presidential security forces. On 22 March 2012 these red berets saved President Touré when the green berets of Sanogo attacked the presidential palace (*Le Combat* 2012).

#### Media Representations of the MNLA

In Malian media, the conflict in the North is mostly represented as being caused by "armed bandits". A large part of the national media coverage is devoted to reports on demonstrations and press conferences in Bamako that decry the situation in the North and call for its liberation from Tuareg and Islamist movements (for example, Le Collectif des Ressortissants du Nord Mali, COREN). Malian media outlets make little room for MNLA arguments about the marginalization of the Tuaregs and the North. The press has published few accounts of the demands made by the MNLA, with the exception of a couple of interviews with MNLA officials (Le Républicain 2012e); the idea of an independent Republic of Azawad is unanimously denounced. L'Indépendant points to the international condemnation of the creation of Azawad, arguing that there is no basis for a Tuareg claim to Azawad and that the MNLA lacks widespread support in the occupied regions (L'Indépendant 2012d). It is further argued that Mali has never discriminated against or oppressed the Tuareg minority and that great efforts and investments have been made (in education, health, and drinking water) in the North. Info Matin criticizes the silence of the state, especially in the face of the MNLA's more effective communication strategy, which includes appearances by MNLA leaders in international media (Info Matin 2012b). The MNLA is further accused of spreading lies and misinformation about the situation of the Tuaregs. In the "media war" between the MNLA and much of the Malian print media, the political wing of the MNLA emphasizes the inclusionary nature of their struggle as encompassing all communities in the North/the Azawad. In newspapers, the support of the MNLA is said to be limited not only among the communities in the North in general but also among Tuaregs. Le Républicain contests MNLA's territorial claim, as no region in Mali belongs to only one ethnic group or community (Le Républicain 2012d). The majority of Malian people and the "friends of Mali" would, it is held, all agree on the necessity of maintaining the integrity of the national territory (Le Républicain 2012c). In other words, since the beginning of the uprisings in January 2012, the ethnic dimension of the conflict has come to the fore in the public debate. Protests against events in the North have at times led to attacks on Tuareg residents and Tuareg businesses in Bamako.

#### Conclusion

In this report we have scrutinized the positions in the public debate in Mali to demonstrate how the current crisis has reinforced longstanding conflicts. By focusing on media reporting and public declarations, we have highlighted

the lines of cleavage and conflict in order to assess how political actors have positioned themselves. The political contexts of the crisis include intertwined national and international processes, such as the blocking of the political system, the persistent issue of Tuareg autonomy, and the fall of Libya's Qaddafi. We have elucidated the representations and stereotypes in national mass media in the period following the *coup d'état*, notably the polarized political life in Bamako, the discourses on ECOWAS, and representations of the Tuaregs. The socio-political turmoil in Mali – a country regarded as a success story among African democracies – has deteriorated into what some observers have called a nightmare. But beyond the specifics of the current crisis, the rapid breakdown of Malian democratic institutions and processes invites a more general reflection on the making of success and failure in African politics.

#### References

- Africa Report (2012), The Ghost and Guns of Gaddafi Haunt Mali, 6 February, online: <a href="www.theafricareport.com/index.php/north-africa/the-ghost-and-guns-of-gaddafi-haunt-mali-50180840.html">www.theafricareport.com/index.php/north-africa/the-ghost-and-guns-of-gaddafi-haunt-mali-50180840.html</a> (25 June 2012).
- Afrik.com (2012), Mali: Chronique d'une récolonisation programmée, 6 April, online: http://www.afrik.com/article25273.html (7 April 2012).
- ATT (2007), Les mouvements citoyens et les associations, 7 April, <www. att2007.ml/spip.php?article56> (19 June 2012).
- Baudais, Virginie, and Grégory Chauzal (2006), Les partis politiques et l'indépendance partisane d'Amadou Toumani Touré, in: *Politique Africaine*, 104, 61-80.
- Baudais, Virginie, and Enrico Sborgi (2008), The Presidential and Parliamentary Elections in Mali, April and July 2007, in: *Electoral Studies*, 27, 740-773.
- Bleck, Jaimie, and Nicolas van de Walle (2011), Parties and Issues in Francophone West Africa: Towards a Theory of Non-Mobilization, in: *Democratization*, 18, 5, 1125-1145.
- Bourgeot, André (1995), Les sociétés touarègues: nomadisme, identité, résistances, Paris: Karthala.
- Camara, Bakary (2011), The 2007 Elections in Mali: Between Dissatisfaction and Optimism, in: Abdoulaye S. Saine, Boubacar N'Diaye and Mathurin C. Houngnikpo (eds.), *Elections and Democratization in West Africa*, 1990-2009, Trenton: Africa World Press, 77-96.
- Fay, Claude, Y. Félix Koné and Catherine Quiminal (eds.) (2006), *Décentralisation et pouvoirs en Afrique: En contrepoint, modèles territoriaux français*, Paris: Institut de Recherche pour le Développement (IRD).

- Gutelius, David (2007), Islam in Northern Mali and the War on Terror, in: *Journal of Contemporary African Studies*, 25, 1, 59-76.
- Hagberg, Sten (ed.) (2010), Inventing and Mobilising the Local/Inventer et mobiliser le local, Special Issue of Bulletin de l'APAD, 31-32.
- Hetland, Øyvind (2007), The Politics of the Decentralisation Reform in Mali: Democratisation, State-Society Relations and Local Governance, PhD-thesis, Dept. of Sociology and Human Geography, University of Oslo.
- Info Matin (2012a), Coup d'État: Les raisons de la colère du peuple, 28 March, online: <a href="mailto:swww.info-matin.com/index.php/politique4/1919-coup-detat-les-raisons-de-la-colere-du-peuple">matin.com/index.php/politique4/1919-coup-detat-les-raisons-de-la-colere-du-peuple</a> (26 June 2012).
- Info Matin (2012b), Rébellion du MNLA: Le péché de l'État, 18 May, online: <a href="www.malijet.com/actualte\_dans\_les\_regions\_du\_mali/rebellion\_au\_nord\_du\_mali/43868-r%C3%A9bellion-du-mnla-%3A-le-p%C3%A9ch%C3%A9-de-l%E2%80%99%C3%A9tat.html">www.malijet.com/actualte\_dans\_les\_regions\_du\_mali/rebellion\_au\_nord\_du\_mali/43868-r%C3%A9bellion-du-mnla-%3A-le-p%C3%A9ch%C3%A9-de-l%E2%80%99%C3%A9tat.html</a> (20 June 2012).
- International Crisis Group (ICG) (2012), Mali: Éviter Escalade, 18 July, in: Rapport Afrique, 189.
- Jeune Afrique (2012), Coup d'État au Mali: Le jour où ATT a été renversé, 30 March, online: <a href="mailto:swww.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2672p010-014">www.jeuneafrique.com/Article/JA2672p010-014</a>. xml0/> (15 June 2012).
- Kassibo, Bréhima (ed.) (1997), La décentralisation au Mali: État des lieux, Special Issue of Bulletin de l'APAD, 14.
- Krech, Hans (2011), The Growing Influence of Al-Qaeda on the African Continent, in: *Africa Spectrum*, 46, 2, 125-137.
- Lecocq, Baz (2004), Unemployed Intellectuals in the Sahara: The *Teshumara* Nationalist Movement and the Prevolusions in Tuareg Society, in: *International Review of Social History*, 49, 87-109.
- Lecocq, Baz, and Nadia Belalimat (2012), The Tuareg: Between Armed Uprising and Drought, in: *African Arguments*, online: <a href="http://africanarguments.org/2012/02/28/the-tuareg-between-armed-uprising-and-drought-baz-lecocq-and-nadia-belalimat/">http://africanarguments.org/2012/02/28/the-tuareg-between-armed-uprising-and-drought-baz-lecocq-and-nadia-belalimat/</a> (23 July 2012).
- Le Combat (2012), Bérets rouges-bérets verts: L'Exécutif nage en eau trouble, et la réunification du Mali reste difficile, 4 May, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/nation/2012/05/04/article,64413.html> (26 June 2012).
- Le Républicain (2012a), Édito: Quel gâchis!, 28 March, online: <www.mali web.net/news/armee/2012/03/28/article,57107.html> (18 June 2012).
- Le Républicain (2012b), Chronique du vendredi: Le "gningotisme", un faux problème et un vrai casse-tête, 13 April, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/politique/2012/04/13/article,60106.html> (18 June 2012).
- Le Républicain (2012c), L'intégrité territoriale du Mali: L'unanimité malienne et de la communauté internationale, 13 April, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/insecurite/2012/04/13/article,60115.html (16 June 2012).

- Le Républicain (2012d), Edito: Le débat mais avec les régions, pas que les Touareg, 19 April, online: <a href="https://www.maliweb.net/news/politique/2012/04/19/article,61435.html">www.maliweb.net/news/politique/2012/04/19/article,61435.html</a> (16 June 2012).
- Le Républicain (2012e), Exclusif: Mohammed Ag Najim, le chef du MNLA, parle au Républicain, 24 April, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/insecurite/2012/04/24/article,62396.html> (15 June 2012).
- Le Républicain (2012f), Equipe Cheick Modibo Diarra: Autopsie d'un gouvernement de transition, 26 April, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/politique/2012/04/26/article,62860.html> (15 June 2012).
- L'Indépendant (2012a), Ligne de Force: Revenir au plus vite à la légalité constitutionnelle, 27 March, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/politique/chroniques/2012/03/27/article,56899.html> (18 June 2012).
- L'Indépendant (2012b), Et le salut vint par la CEDEAO, 2 April, online: <a href="https://www.maliweb.net/news/politique/chroniques/2012/04/02/article,58047.html">www.maliweb.net/news/politique/chroniques/2012/04/02/article,58047.html</a> (15 June 2012).
- L'Indépendant (2012c), Le cadre de concertation prôné par le CNRDRE peine à trouver sa voie: Le FDR rejette la Convention car "incompatible avec le retour à une vie constitutionnelle normale", 5 April, online: <www.mali web.net/news/armee/2012/04/05/article,58711.html> (16 June 2012).
- L'Indépendant (2012d), Ligne de Force: La République mort-née de l'Azawad, 10 April, online: <a href="https://www.maliweb.net/news/politique/chroniques/2012/04/10/article,59517.html">https://www.maliweb.net/news/politique/chroniques/2012/04/10/article,59517.html</a> (14 June 2012).
- L'Indicateur du Renouveau (2012), Pros et anti-putsch s'affrontent: Le sang a coulé hier à la Bourse du travail, 30 March, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/armee/2012/03/30/article,57663.html> (20 June 2012).
- L'Inter de Bamako (2012), Sanctions de la Cedeao: Quand le Club des chefs d'Etat mal élus décide du sort du Mali, 3 April, online: <www.maliweb.net/news/cedeao/2012/04/03/article,58250.html> (19 August 2012).
- MP-22 (2012), Déclaration du Mouvement Populaire du 22 mars 2012, online: <a href="http://bamanet.net/index.php/reportages/91-generale/17425-declaration-du-mouvement-populaire-du-22-mars-2012.html">http://bamanet.net/index.php/reportages/91-generale/17425-declaration-du-mouvement-populaire-du-22-mars-2012.html</a> (24 June 2012).
- Peterson, Brian J. (2012), The Malian Political Crisis: Taking Grievances Seriously, in: *African Arguments*, 27 March, online: <a href="http://africanarguments.org/2012/03/27/the-malian-political-crisis-taking-grievances-seriously-by-brian-j-peterson/">http://africanarguments.org/2012/03/27/the-malian-political-crisis-taking-grievances-seriously-by-brian-j-peterson/</a> (25 June 2012).
- Poulton, Robin E., and Ibrahim ag Youssouf (1998), A Peace of Timbuktu: Democratic Governance, Development and African Peacemaking, New York/Geneva: United Nations Publications.
- Radio France Internationale (RFI) (2012), Mali: Les députés votent une loi d'amnistie en faveur de l'ex-junte, 19 May, online: www.rfi.fr/afrique/201205 19-mali-deputes-votent-une-loi-amnistie-faveur-ex-junte (24 June 2012).

Seely, Jennifer C. (2001), A Political Analysis of Decentralisation: Coopting the Tuareg Threat in Mali, in: *Journal of Modern African Studies*, 39, 499-524.

Think Africa Press (2012), Mali's 2012 President Elections: Consolidation We Can Believe In, 21 February, online: http://thinkafricapress.com/mali/2012-president-elections-consolidation-we-can-believe (25 June 2012).

Van de Walle, Nicolas (2012), Foreign Aid in Dangerous Places: The Donors and Mali's Democracy, WIDER Working Paper, 61, Helsinki: UNU-WIDER.

## Sozio-politische Turbulenzen in Mali: Die öffentliche Debatte nach dem Staatsstreich vom 22. März 2012

Zusammenfassung: In der Nacht vom 21. zum 22. März 2012 wurde der Präsident Malis, Amadou Toumani Touré, durch eine Gruppe junger Offiziere gestürzt. Die Gruppe rechtfertigte den Putsch, indem sie auf die Unfähigkeit des Regimes verwies, die Krise im Norden zu bewältigen und die Armee personell und materiell angemessen auszustatten, um die Grenzen das Landes verteidigen zu können. Der Staatsstreich stürzte Mali in eine gewaltsame Auseinandersetzung und führte zu einer faktischen Teilung des Landes. Die sozio-politischen Turbulenzen, in denen verschiedene politische und bewaffnete Gruppierungen gegeneinander antraten, haben seither unvermindert angehalten und wurden von intensiven Debatten in den Massenmedien begleitet. Der vorliegende Bericht konzentriert sich auf die öffentliche Debatte in Mali. Vor dem Hintergrund der politischen Entwicklung des Landes, der Positionen der internationalen Gemeinschaft und der Ursachen für die Teilung des Landes stellen die Autoren die Darstellungsweisen und Stereotypen dar, die in dieser Debatte Verwendung finden.

Schlagwörter: Mali, Politisches System, Innenpolitischer Konflikt, Tuareg